
Agenda 
 

Middle Snake Regional Water Resource Commission 
 
 

 
Meeting Date:  January 9, 2017 
 
Meeting Place – Twin Falls County Office Building at 630 Addison Avenue West, Twin Falls, 
Idaho, Conference Room A.  Enter the back of the building through the revolving door and 
turn right to the hall way.  First door on the left or 2nd door if meeting is moved to conference 
room B. 
 
Meeting time: 1:00pm 
 
Agenda items: 
 

1.  Approve Minutes of previous meeting         (1:00 to 1:05)  
 

2.  Approve Bills   (1:05 to 1:08) 
 

3. Correspondence     (1:08 to 1:15) 
 

4. Final review of all changes made to Water Quality section beginning on page 33.  Bring 
the water quality section sent to members in October (1:15 to 2:30)  
 

5.  New or old business: (2:30 to 2:40) 
 

6.  Adjourn   
 

 
 
 

TIME FRAMES FOR EACH AGENDA ITEM LISTED ABOVE ARE ESTIMATES 



January 9, 2017 minutes coming soon.



February 15, 2017 agenda coming soon.



MINUTES 
MIDDLE SNAKE REGIONAL 

WATER RESOURCE COMMISSION 
February 15, 2017 

 
The meeting of the Commission was called to order by Chairman Lew Pence at 1:00pm.  
Members present were Kerry McMurray, Duane Turner, Dean Edgar, Jim Schlund, Dan Suhr, 
Mary Davidson, Ami Bennett, Gale Kleinkopf and Bob Muffley, Executive Director.  Also Present 
was Irene Nautch and Sue Switzer, IDEQ and Steve Hines, U.of I. Educator. 
 
Lew asked if there were any changes or corrections to the previous minutes. Hearing none, 
Kerry McMurray moved the minutes be approved.  The motion was seconded by Dean  
Edgar and approved.   
 
Lew asked Bob for the bills since the last meeting.  Bob said the bills include his compensation 
of $550.00 and his mileage for $35.65.  Other bills are mileage for the members who are 
present. Gale Kleinkopf moved the Bills be paid.  The motion was seconded by Dan Suhr and 
approved. 
 
When Sue Switzer with IDEQ introduced herself to the Commission, she said there was a voting 
seat being held for a member of this commission to the Mid-Snake WAG.  She asked that if any 
member was interested in becoming a member, he or she could let her know.  She said, for the 
most part, the WAG meets every quarter on a Tuesday.  Dan Suhr volunteered for the WAG at 
the end of the meeting.   
 
Lew asked Bob if there had been any correspondence since the Last meeting.  Bob said the only 
correspondence he had was emails between Steve Hines and himself concerning changes to the 
economic portion of the plan which he will be presenting today.   
 
Lew introduced Steve Hines, U. of I. educator who presented changes to the economic portion 
of the plan that were previously discussed by the commission in December.  Steve put the 
economic section on the screen and went through the changes including Bob’s and his 
recommendations for further change.  Steve recommended and the commission members to 
delete the sentence on the 6th line dealing with the formation of the economic model under the 
heading “Impact of Agriculture in Magic Valley.  All of his other suggestions to add clarity on the 
remaining pages were also agreed to by the commission.  Lew asked if there was a way to get 
all of table 2 on the same page.  Steve said we can possibly do that after all changes are 
complete.  He also covered some changes to the last page that Bob had suggested.  There was 
some discussion concerning the percentage for the reduction of pumping under the water user 
agreement.  Bob showed 11%, but others believe it was higher.  Bob said he would check the 
original agreement and make a change if necessary.    



 
Lew asked Bob to go ahead with the review of the water quality section.  Bob started by going 
over the changes that were made at the January meeting.  Only major changes are included in 
these minutes.  Gale said, on page 22, we had bullets where items that impact our water are 
shown and he believes they are still necessary.  Bob said he would add bullets on each item.  
Gale also said some of the items shown as impacting our water are not discussed in the rest of 
the text.  After discussion he suggested we list these items under a new heading “Other 
possible impacts to the region’s water”.  On page 23, Irene Nautch said hydro power should be 
shown as one word.  Bob said he would correct throughout the document.  Steve Hines said the 
total acres farmed in the region should now be 1,060.000.  On Page 24, Irene said a TMDL is 
established by IDEQ and Water Shed Advisory Groups. Gale said Strategies shown under 
objective AO2 are shown as AO3 and should show as AO2 on page 27-28.  Irene said we should 
add the words “if discharged to waters of the U.S.” at the end of the 1st paragraph on page 31. 
Gale referred to Strategy AO1.g on page 32 and said he didn’t like the structure.  He suggested 
we add a colon after the words “industry uses for” and then number each item listed in the 
strategy.  He also said goal B should be shown as goal C on page 33.  It was pointed out, 
however, that the old Goal B and been eliminated so B was correct. 
 
Lew said, because of the lateness of the hour, he needed to go on to new or old business.  He 
said we would take up the review at the next meeting.  Under new business, Lew said he had 
attended a meeting with the legislators in district 26 and was pleased when they brought up all 
the items we discussed in our letter to all of our legislators last month.  Also under new 
business, Dan Suhr read an email from retired Supreme Court Justice Jim Jones.  The message 
said he recently underwent an operation for pancreatic cancer and the doctor believed he had 
gotten it all.  Jim also asked if we knew of any groups or organizations he could come and talk 
with concerning the Swan Falls Agreement.  Jim said Idaho Power may be getting ready to take 
another swing at getting rid of the agreement.  Dan said to let him know if something came to 
mind.  
 
Being no further business the meeting was adjourned at 2:35pm. 
   
 
         Respectfully Submitted 
 
 
       Bob J. Muffley, Executive Director 

 
 
 
  

 
                                                                                         
                                                                               



 
Agenda 

 
Middle Snake Regional Water Resource Commission 

 
 

 
Meeting Date:  March 15, 2017   
 
Meeting Place – Twin Falls County Office Building at 630 Addison Avenue West, Twin Falls, 
Idaho, Conference Room A.  Enter the back of the building through the revolving door and 
turn right to the hall way.  First door on the left or 2nd door if meeting is moved to conference 
room B. 
 
Meeting time: 1:00pm 
 
Agenda items: 
 

1.  Approve Minutes of previous meeting         (1:00 to 1:05)  
 

2.  Approve Bills   (1:05 to 1:08) 
 

3. Correspondence     (1:08 to 1:15) 
 

4.  Final look at Economic section of plan – Steve Hines or Bob ,   (1:15 to 1:25) 
  ( bring the copy emailed to you on 3/9/2017) 

 
5.  review last changes to water quality section & begin final review on page 34 - Bob                     
(1:25 to 2:10) (bring the copy emailed to you on 3/9/17) 
 
6.  Discuss possible educational opportunities – (2:10 to 2:20)  

 
6.   New or old business: (2:30 to 2:40) 

 
7.   Adjourn   

 
 
 
 

TIME FRAMES FOR EACH AGENDA ITEM LISTED ABOVE ARE ESTIMATES 



MINUTES 
MIDDLE SNAKE REGIONAL 

WATER RESOURCE COMMISSION 
March 15, 2017 

 
The meeting of the Commission was called to order by Chairman Lew Pence at 1:03pm.  
Members present were Kerry McMurray, Duane Turner, Jim Schlund, Dan Suhr, Mary Davidson, 
Ami Bennett, and Bob Muffley, Executive Director.  Also present was Steve Hines, U.of I. 
Educator. 
 
Lew asked if there were any changes or corrections to the previous minutes. Hearing none, 
Duane Turner moved the minutes be approved.  The motion was seconded by Mary Davidson 
and approved.   
 
Lew asked Bob for the bills since the last meeting.  Bob said the bills include his compensation 
of $550.00, his mileage for $33.17 and supplies in the amount of $31.79.  Other bills are 
mileage for the members who are present. Dan Suhr moved the Bills be paid.  The motion was 
seconded by Kerry McMurray and approved. Bob noted the mileage reimbursement has 
reduced to 53.5 cents beginning on January 1, 2017.  The old rate was 57.5 cents per mile. 
 
Lew asked Bob if there had been any correspondence since the Last meeting.  Bob said he 
received an email from Gary Fornshell from the Mid-Snake Water shed Advisory Group saying 
their next meeting would be April 11th at the DEQ conference room.  He noted that Dan Suhr 
agreed to attend and represent our commission.  
 
 Bob also received an email from Senator Jim Patrck in response to an email Lew had sent to all 
our regional legislators between meetings.  Bob said about a week after our last meeting he 
heard that a senate bill number S1068 was being proposed to get more money in the Invasive 
Species program of the Dept. of Ag.  He said the bill would also create a new “office of invasive 
species” which would act as a policy advisor to the Dept. of Ag, Idaho Fish and Game, state 
parks and state, federal, local and private agencies and organizations.  The office would also 
seek sustainable funding from various sources.  He sent a copy of the proposed legislation to 
Lew to see if he wanted to make comments.  Lew and Bob met to see if we should respond to 
the proposed bill.  A response was drawn up saying we were somewhat skeptical about creating 
an additional layer of bureaucracy when what is truly needed is an increase in funding for 
protection from, and eradication of, invasive species.  Our comments also suggested that fees 
on boats alone can’t adequately address this serious program.  Invasive species impact nearly 
everyone in the state so adequate funding should come from the state’s general fund or at the 
very least a fee should be established for all Rv’s and ATV’s licensed in Idaho.  These vehicles 
can also be responsible for the introduction of invasive species.  Senator Patick, in his 
comments back to Lew’s email, said he believes the program needs a leader to direct activities 



and acquire and new funding sources.  He said they are willing to use state funds, but wants to 
look at other funding sources as well.  He also said he is not convinced that we are currently 
free of invasive mussels.   
 
Lew went on to the final review of the economic and water quality portions of the plan.  Several 
corrections were suggested by commission members and Bob said he would make the changes 
and email the finished documents to the members as soon as possible.  He suggested that the 
members once again review the sections and if other things need correcting or added, to send 
him their comments. 
 
Lew said we need to discuss educational opportunities within the region.  He said recent events 
concerning ground water quality in Lincoln and other counties appear to suggest we may need 
to develop something to reach out to the public.  He asked Mary Davidson to give us an update 
on the situation in Lincoln County.  Mary described the situation impacting several household in 
both Lincoln and Gooding counties.  She said the primary concern is E. coli which has been 
discovered in several well sites.  She said they haven’t really been able to find the source other 
than possibly a dairy or a new hydro facility on the Big Wood Canal system.  Mary said we’ve all 
learned that the aquifer generally flows in a south-westerly direction, but some of the problem 
wells are located, what should be, above the source of possible contaminants.   She said they 
had an excellent turn out to a public meeting held by Lincoln and Gooding counties along with 
IDEQ, South Central Public Health and others.  Mary said they also put a flier on testing wells in 
their local news publication and have had a lot response from it was well.  She said the bottom 
line is that people on private wells need to remember to have their water tested at regular 
intervals.  Lew said, several years ago, our commission and IDEQ teamed up to develop 
informational place mats on water quality issues which were given to restaurants in the region.  
He said he heard a lot of positive comments at the time, from the public.  Bob suggested we 
contact the health district and IDEQ to see if we can team up on a water quality educational 
campaign.   Bob said we had also discussed doing something to educate the public on invasive 
species which is also extremely important to canal companies, power generators, aquaculture 
and others in our region.  Lew said it was getting late so would like to continue this discussion 
at our next meeting.   
 
Being no further business the meeting was adjourned at 2:27pm. 
   
 
         Respectfully Submitted 
 
 
       Bob J. Muffley, Executive Director 

 
 
 
  

 



                                                                                         
                                                                               



 
Agenda 

 
Middle Snake Regional Water Resource Commission 

 
 

 
Meeting Date:  April 19, 2017   
 
Meeting Place – Twin Falls County Office Building at 630 Addison Avenue West, Twin Falls, 
Idaho, Conference Room A.  Enter the back of the building through the revolving door and 
turn right to the hall way.  First door on the left or 2nd door if meeting is moved to conference 
room B. 
 
Meeting time: 1:00pm 
 
Agenda items: 
 

1.  Approve Minutes of previous meeting         (1:00 to 1:05)  
 

2.  Approve Bills   (1:05 to 1:08) 
 

3. Correspondence     (1:08 to 1:15) 
 

4.  Overview of recharge and other activities of the Water Resource Board for the coming                   
year – Brian Patton, IDWR and Board members Vince Alberdi and Bert Stevenson. 
(1:15 to 2:00) 

 
6.  Continue Discussion of possible educational opportunities – (2:00 to 2:20)  

 
6.   New or old business: (2:20 to 2:30) 

 
7.   Adjourn   

 
 
 
 

TIME FRAMES FOR EACH AGENDA ITEM LISTED ABOVE ARE ESTIMATES 

























 



 



 



MINUTES 
MIDDLE SNAKE REGIONAL 

WATER RESOURCE COMMISSION 
August 16, 2017 

 
The meeting of the Commission was called to order by Chairman Lew Pence at 1:04pm.  
Members present were Kerry McMurray, Duane Turner, Gail Kleinkopf, Ami Bennett, Jim 
Schlund and Bob Muffley, Executive Director.  Also present were Steve Schuyler, District 
conservationist for the NRCS and Irene Nautch, DEQ. 
 
Lew asked if there were any changes or corrections to the previous minutes, but said first he 
has a question.  The minutes reflect that Dan Suhr, on his report from the WAG, made the 
comment that the IDEQ would rather use chlorophyll instead of phosphorous levels to gage 
water quality in the Mid. Snake and wondered why?  Gail Kleinkopf said the term is applying to 
plant growth in the river and Bob Muffley said chlorophyll may be a better gage on water 
quality and several other states, with the permission of the EPA, started using this method.  
While phosphorous levels are still on the high side in the snake, there are only a few places with 
excessive plant growth unlike what the river looked like in the early 90’s.  Duane Turner also 
said new wells on page two should read replacement wells.  Jim Schlund moved the minutes be 
approved as corrected.  The motion was seconded by Gail Kleinkopf and approved.   
 
Lew asked Bob for the bills since the last meeting.  Bob said the bills include his compensation 
of $550.00, mileage for $27.29 and new envelopes, printing and other costs for supplies in the 
amount of $564.24.  Other bills are mileage for the members who are present.  Ami Bennett 
moved the Bills be paid.  The motion was seconded by Kerry McMurray and approved.  
 
Lew asked Bob if there had been any correspondence since the Last meeting.  Bob said we had 
an email from Beatrice Brailsford of the Snake River Alliance asking if any members of the 
commission would like to join them on a tour of the cleanup site at the INL.  She said they 
would be meeting at the Lost River rest stop on highway 20.  The tour will be on August 31st and 
another on October 11th.   Bob said he would let Beatrice know if anyone wants to go.  Bob said 
he had also called Brian Olmstead of the Twin Falls Canal Company and asked how the load 
restriction proposed be the USDA and the EPA worked out.  Brian said, after negotiations, it 
isn’t too bad.  After that they talked about the amount of carryover they were going to have 
this year.  Brian said he had good news for the recharge people because they would have all the 
water they need and they would still be sending water down the river.  The two upper dams are 
still nearly full this year.  Brain also said he spoke with the manager of the Salmon Falls tract 
who told him he was afraid they would need to be running water down the canals even after 
the end of the water season.  Bob said he noticed this week that Salmon Falls Reservoir was still 
higher than the very beginning of most irrigation seasons on the tract.  
 



Lew introduced Steve Schuyler the District Conservationist for the Natural Resource 
conservation Service (NRCS) out of the Twin Falls office.  Steve said his agency got its start 
during the time of the Dust Bowl in the mid-west during the 1930s and from that came the 
formation of local Soil Conservation Districts made up of volunteer farmers and others.  He said 
the government actually put together something that works because information now flows up 
from the local level to the Department.  Steve handed out a sheet showing Idaho received over 
$13,200,000 From the USDA for projects in the state which were also listed.  He said about 90% 
of their work load had been replacing furrow or gated pipe irrigation systems with sprinkler 
systems.  By doing this, they have minimized runoff back to the rivers which were loaded with 
sediment, chemicals and nutrients.  He said while most farm operations on the north side of the 
river have converted to sprinkler, for various reasons, only about 60% has done so on the south 
side.  He said the more people who convert to sprinklers the more benefits there are to water 
quality.  This statement brought several questions from the commission on why the south side 
was lagging behind on conversions.  Steve said the land north of the river is more sandy and 
rocky making it more difficult to use gravity irrigation methods so they were more motivated to 
convert early.  The land south of the river is more flat with deeper soil so the gravity methods 
work well.  Bob Muffley said he has seen more and more conversions on the Twin Falls tract 
over the last few years and he believes it may have a lot to do with the cost and short supply of 
labor.   
 
Steve said he also does a lot of work with nutrient management and helping people create 
systems that hold water in the soil so there is more for crop uptake.  Much of this work is with 
the back yard and small farm operations.  He also does a lot of work in the area of soil health 
which is becoming a big item in minimum and no till operations.  They are trying to build the 
soil through these methods so it also helps retain the water and minimize runoff.  It also helps 
to keep the water from migrating to the aquifer.  Jim Schlund asked if he did any work with 
settling pond construction.  Steve said they did a lot of work in this area until 2002 when the 
state passed laws regarding construction and the Idaho Department of Ag is now responsible.  
He said they would help out if needed.  He said that biggest pond project the agency worked on 
in our area was the Rock Creek project many years ago.  Steve said they are also working with 
farmers on cover crops and looking at different blends of cover crops to add healthy bacteria to 
the soil.  The healthy bacteria will help fight some of the unwanted bacteria now in certain soils.  
He said other things they work on are keeping cattle from damaging stream banks, canal 
settling pond systems and tracking the snow pack for the Salmon Falls tract.  Most of the work 
they do is, however, is water quality related.   
 
Lew thanked Steve for coming to speak with us and called on Amy Bennett for a report on the 
Web site.  Amy said she and Marne are working on some upgrades to the system and looking at 
various presentations. 
 
Lew called on Bob Muffley for an update on digitalizing the commission records.  Bob said he 
and Amy got all the records such as agendas, minutes, correspondence, budgets and votes of 
the county commissioners on a single USB drive.  He said it only took about 1 ½ hours to put in 
25 year worth of records.  He said he is now going through the old records for the Middle Snake 



Study Group and hopes to have them on a drive by the next meeting.  He said we would 
probably need to make some decision on how the material should be presented on the web site 
at the next meeting.  He said he also came across some old reports which he needs to go 
through and bring some to the next meeting to see if we want to include them on the site as 
well.  Bob said the old Study Group material is very interesting because we worked with all the 
state and federal agencies who dealt with water and the cooperation among the agencies and 
the counties was amazing.   Gail Kleinkopf said we need to once again work with other agencies 
for education purposes.  Bob asked Gail if you would email him some ideas he has on the 
educational front and Gail said he would. 
 
Lew asked if there were any new or old business to come before the commission.  Hearing note 
the meeting was adjourned at 2:30pm. 
   
                                                                                        Respectfully Submitted 
 
 
        
                 Bob J. Muffley, Executive Director 

 
 
 
  

 
                                                                                         
                                                                               



 
Agenda 

 
Middle Snake Regional Water Resource Commission 

 
 

 
Meeting Date:  September 20, 2017   
 
Meeting Place – Twin Falls County Office Building at 630 Addison Avenue West, Twin Falls, 
Idaho, Conference Room A.  Enter the back of the building through the revolving door and 
turn right to the hall way.  First door on the left or 2nd door if meeting is moved to conference 
room B. 
 
Meeting time: 1:00pm 
 
Agenda items: 
 

1.  Approve Minutes of previous meeting         (1:00 to 1:05)  
 

2.  Approve Bills   (1:05 to 1:08) 
 

3. Correspondence     (1:08 to 1:10) 
 

4.  Mitch Vermeer – Manager, Idaho Department of Ag Dairy/CAFO Bureau,  
      Discussion topics: rules inspectors are governed by, How inspections are conducted,                       
 Agencies actions when dairy or CAFO is out of compliance, How complaints from the 
 public are addressed. (1:10 to 2:10) 
 
5.  Discuss change of meeting time – Requested by Duane Turner (2:10 to 2:15) 
 
6.  Wag Meeting report – Dan Suhr (12:15 to 12:20) 
 
7.  Lew Pence – Tour of INL waste site (2:20 to 2:30)    

 
8.   New or old business: (2:30 to 2:40) 

 
9.   Adjourn   

 
 
 

TIME FRAMES FOR EACH AGENDA ITEM LISTED ABOVE ARE ESTIMATES 



 

 



 

 

 



 



 



MINUTES 
MIDDLE SNAKE REGIONAL 

WATER RESOURCE COMMISSION 
October 18, 2017 

 
The meeting of the Commission was called to order by Chairman Lew Pence at 12:01pm.  
Members present were Kerry McMurray, Dan Suhr, Duane Turner, Ami Bennett, Jim Schlund, 
Mary Davidson, Gale Kleinkopf and Bob Muffley, Executive Director.  Also present were Roy 
Hurbert, Lincoln County Commissioner, Cathy Roemer, Jerome County Commissioner and 
Sonny Buhidar, Irene Nautch and Michael Brown of the Twin Falls office of DEQ. 
 
Lew asked if there were any changes or corrections to the previous minutes.  Hearing none, Jim 
Schlund moved the minutes be approved.  The motion was seconded by Ami Bennett and 
approved.   
 
Lew asked Bob for the bills since the last meeting.  Bob said the bills include his compensation 
of $550.00, mileage for $27.29 His lodging and mileage to the panel discussion for the Alliance 
for Nuclear Accountability meeting in Lava Hot springs for $267.15 and two advertisements 
placed in the Times News legal section for $158.82 for a total of $1,003.26.  He said there is also 
a bill from Muffley Insurance for photo copies for the past 5 months in the amount $41.75.  
Other bills are mileage for the members who are present.  Dan Suhr moved the Bills be paid.  
The motion was seconded by Gale Kleinkopf and approved.  
 
Lew asked Bob if there had been any correspondence since the Last meeting.  Bob said we had 
an email from Marne Curtis, our web site person, saying she has tried several times to get 
needed info from Ed on our current web site so she wants to build a new, more interactive site, 
but will be starting from scratch.  I told her we needed the updates so go ahead with the build.  
We also received an email from Beatrice Brailsford thanking us for agreeing to participate in the 
upcoming meeting of the Alliance for Nuclear Accountability.  He said we also received a reply 
from Mitchell Vermeer on our question about the 2nd party in handling dairy waste.  Once 
again he referred to the 3rd party in his reply.  Bob said the only thing he can come up with is 
that the 2nd party is the hauler of the waste since Mitch said they are also inspected from time 
to time.  We also received a reply from Sonny Buhider concerning our suggested changes to 
DEQ’s strategy paper for the TMDL.  Sonny said all three comments were worked into the paper 
and enclosed the revisions.  Bob said there were a couple of other items that are considered 
correspondence, but he’d wait and talk about them under new business. 
 
Lew introduced Sonny Buhider, Regional Water Quality Manager for IDEQ, to explain the “flow 
method” to us and give an update for actions on the TMDL to date and the next steps.  Sonny 
handed out an explanation of the flow method and graphs showing the flow curves at various 
times and places along a river.  Sonny went on to say there is an excellent historical record of 



the flows in the Mid Snake, but not so good for the tributaries.  He said they would like to 
monitor flows daily, but it is cost prohibitive.  Flows spike on a daily basis and you get the best 
picture of flows during that time.  Sonny said the Snake River is a working river because it 
includes hydropower, agriculture, industries and cities. Flow charts of the river shows nearly a 
zero flow past Milner dam during the irrigation season, but flows again because of agriculture 
return flows and especially spring discharge.  All flow charts decline during the agricultural 
season.  He said it’s interesting that all charts are below the target line for suspended solids at 
the test sites, but nearly all charts are above or far above the .075 mg/L target for total 
phosphorus.  Sonny said point source dischargers are meeting their targets for phosphorus.  
Non-point sources have greatly improved, but are still too high.  Lew asked about algae looking 
like oil slicks and Sonny said this can happen when conditions are just right. Growth in the 
region must be carefully done or ground water (drinking water) will be in more and more 
jeopardy.  The flow method would be the best move for all point source dischargers.  He said 
even the winter flows when water is higher in the river show high phosphorous levels.  Bob 
asked what the TMDL target levels are above Milner Dam.  He said the target levels are higher 
than ours. 
 
Sonny went on to say the advisory committee is working toward their short term goal at this 
time which is completing their short term plan of action.  This plan will dictate their future 
actions on the TMDL.  The EPA is kept informed of their progress. 
 
Lew Thanked Sonny for his explanation and update and asked Dan Suhr and Bob Muffley for 
their report on the Line Commission meeting held in Twin Falls on the 4th.  Dan said there 
wasn’t much attendance except for people from eastern Idaho.  The news media didn’t even 
attend.  He said it was like he thought it would be, a cheering section for the INL.  What he got 
from it was the INL was building large and expensive new educational facilities near ISU in 
Pocatello and were upset because the Union Pacific would not make changes to a railroad 
crossing for them.   
 
Bob said there was a presentation on molten salt reactors by Terrestrial Energy USA.  The long 
and short of it is they want to build a test reactor at the INL.  He said the system uses liquid fuel, 
but it turns into solid enriched uranium which, once again, will need to be dealt with.  The 
purpose of the reactor is to compete with gas to make electricity.  The Presenter was excited 
because it will only cost 1.2 billion dollars to produce 200 MW of power. The reactor, however, 
will last 7 years before needing to be replaced.  Bob said DOE reported on the cleanup 
operation and said all transuranic waste, except for 1 acre will be processed and ready to ship 
by 2018.  They are also sure their new “fix” to the treatment facility for the buried liquid waste 
will work this time around.  We’ve heard that before.  It certainly sounds like they want to 
move more waste to the site for processing.  Bob also said they want to reopen their transient 
reactor test facility which has been shut down since 1994.  This facility conducts transient 
reactor tests where the test material is subjected to neutron pulses that can simulate 
conditions ranging from mild upsets to severe reactor accidents.  This will also bring more 
hazardous waste to the INL. 
 



Lew asked if there was any new or old business at this time.  Bob Muffley said he had a couple 
of items that were given to him by U of I Educator, Mario de Haro-Marti.  Mario told Bob that 
on the 26th of this month the U of I, Gooding Soil Conservation District and the Natural 
Resources Conservation Service are holding a free workshop and field day demonstration for 
cover crops.  Lew Pence thought he might be able to attend.  Mario also had a request for an 
“old time” member of the commission to be part of a Stakeholder Advisory Group on a U of I 
grant program to map, understand and optimize the food, energy and water system of the 
Upper Snake River Basin.  Emphasis will be on the Magic Valley.  He said our region is more 
diversified than most other regions of the country and that’s why we were chosen for the grant 
and study.  The results of this study could produce a tool for determining the future of growth 
in this area.  There should only be about three meeting for the advisory group and they will pay 
for lunch and give each participant $100.00.  The meeting will be on November 9th.  Gale 
Kleinkopf volunteered to represent the commission. 
 
Being no further business the meeting was adjourned at 1:28pm to go into public hearing. 
 
 
  
         Respectfully Submitted 
         
 
         
        Bob J. Muffley, Executive Director 

 
 
 
  

 
                                                                                         
                                                                               



 
Agenda 

 
Middle Snake Regional Water Resource Commission 

 
 

 
Meeting Date:  November 15, 2017   
 
Meeting Place – Twin Falls County Office Building at 630 Addison Avenue West, Twin Falls, 
Idaho, Conference Room A.  Enter the back of the building through the revolving door and 
turn right to the hall way.  First door on the left or 2nd door if meeting is moved to conference 
room B. 
 
Meeting time: Noon 
 
Agenda items: 
 

1.  Approve Minutes of previous meeting         (noon to 12:05)  
 

2.  Approve Bills   (12:05 to 12:08) 
 

3. Correspondence     (12:08 to 12:15) 
 

4.  Randy MacMillan, PhD, Vice president, clear Springs Foods (12:15 to 12:55) 
 1.  Aquaculture position and concerns on revision to TMDL 
 2.  Water quality data and trends for spring feeding aquaculture facilities 
 
5.  Discuss proposed changes to water quality section of plan (12:55 to 1:15) 
 
6.  Report on cover crop education program – Lew Pence (1:15 to 1:20) 
 
7.  Report on Stakeholder Advisory Group for U. Of I. Study - Gale Kleinkopf (1:20 to 1:30)   

 
8.   Mid Snake WAG report – Dan Suhr (1:30 to 1:40) 
 
9.  New or old business (1:40 to 1:50) 

 
10.   Adjourn   

 
TIME FRAMES FOR EACH AGENDA ITEM LISTED ABOVE ARE ESTIMATES 



MINUTES 
MIDDLE SNAKE REGIONAL 

WATER RESOURCE COMMISSION 
November 15, 2017 

 
The meeting of the Commission was called to order by Chairman Lew Pence at 12:03pm.  
Members present were Kerry McMurray, Dan Suhr, Ami Bennett, Jim Schlund, Mary Davidson, 
Gale Kleinkopf and Bob Muffley, Executive Director.  Also present were Ken Skinner and 
Candice Hopkins with the USGS, Mario de Haro-Marti, U of I Extension Educator, Sonny Buhidar 
and Irene Nautch with the DEQ and Randy MacMillan of Clear Springs Food. 
 
Lew asked if there were any changes or corrections to the previous minutes.  Hearing none, 
Dan Suhr moved the minutes be approved.  The motion was seconded by Gail Kleinkopf and 
approved.   
 
Lew asked Bob for the bills since the last meeting.  Bob said the bills include his compensation 
of $550.00 and his mileage for $27.29.  Other bills are mileage for the members who are 
present.  Jim Schlund moved the Bills be paid.  The motion was seconded by Dan Suhr and 
approved.  
 
Lew asked Bob if there was any correspondence since our last meeting.  Bob said the only thing 
we received was a thanks from Beatrice for our taking part in their panel discussion for the 
Snake River Alliance.   
 
Lew introduced Randy MacMillan, Vice President of Clear Springs Foods to talk about his 
industries concerns on opening the TMDL and data on water quality at the spring heads.  Randy 
said they do support opening the TMDL because, the way it was proposed by the EPA, they 
really had no alternative.  He said the concerns of the aquaculture industry include the heavily 
regulated flow of the river and the definition of the word nuisance with regard to plant growth.  
He said plant growth may or may not be a problem because some can be beneficial fish and 
other wildlife.  He thinks that nuisance must be better defined through the TMDL revision 
process. Another concern is the surrogate water column total phosphorus target doesn’t 
correlate with rooted plant growth.  Randy said the bottom line is aquaculture in the region 
could have a sustainability problem.  They have already spent a lot of time and money to 
achieve a 60% reduction in total phosphorus discharge from their facilities and can’t 
economically do more.  He said the worst problem for the fish industry is nitrate-nitrite as this 
has a direct impact on fish health.  Phosphorus, however, is not a problem.  The industry has 
closely monitored the springs feeding their facilities for years because they must keep their 
product safe and healthy for the consumer.   
 



While the industry monitors their springs they also monitor the river at the Ken Curtis Bridge.  
He said Idaho Power also samples this area.  The data from this site shows a reducing trend for 
phosphorus, but there doesn’t seem to be much of a correlation between high and low flows.  
He said the river generally runs about 1,500cfs at the bridge with spikes from time to time.  He 
said, after a period of high flows, for some time after, phosphorus levels will decline which is 
possibly because it has reached a different level in the sediment.  Hydro facilities reduce flows 
so that helps to rebuild the phosphorus in the sediment over time. He concludes that total 
phosphorus concentrations are only weakly correlated with flows, but large flushing flows will 
lead to prolonged lower concentrations of phosphorus.  Since phosphorus is in the sediment, 
the real problem is the fact that it’s a working river with many users.  Randy said their data on 
spring water entering fish facilities over the last 27 years show increasing trends in nitrate-
nitrite in the springs and there is also evidence that phosphorus levels are increasing as well, 
especially on the higher elevation springs. This is evident at the CSF Visitor Center spring and 
Fountain spring.  Depending on the time of the year, phosphorus levels have been as much as 
100 to 120 part per billion.  Since 2000 all springs have shown some increase in phosphorus.  He 
said he believed that phosphorus couldn’t travel much in groundwater because it adheres to 
soil and rocks.  He recently read a report by the USGS, however, that was done in the east that 
could lead to a change in that concept.  Randy summarized his talk today by saying their 
industry supports re-opening the TMDL and support DEQ in their efforts.  He said the Snake 
River water flow is heavily regulated which changes the environmental dynamics and believes 
the water column total phosphorus concentration does not correlate with daily water volume 
nor does it directly impact rooted aquatic plants.  Sediments are the likely modifier of water 
column total phosphorus.  After several questions Lew thanked Randy for coming to speak with 
us today and giving the commission a better understanding the problem from the aquaculture 
prospective.   
 
Lew asked Bob Muffley to help out on the next agenda item pertaining to proposed changes for 
the water quality portion of our plan.  Bob said he received written testimony from Irene 
Nautch of the DEQ recommending some changes and sent them to all our members.  He said 
we need to discuss her proposed changes and corrections at this time so we can complete our 
findings of fact and conclusions of law prior to sending the document to the county 
commissioners.  The counties must then hold their own public hearings.  Bob asked if there 
were any comments concerning Irene’s testimony.  A few members said they agreed with her 
recommendations and Bob said he did as well except for one.  She suggested we alphabetize 
the impacts to our region’s water quality found at the bottom of page 22.  Bob said back in 
1992 it was decided we should not alphabetize these items because it placed agriculture 
number one.  At that time, and he believes even now, this is not a good idea.  Since much of the 
water quality plan concerns agricultural uses we wanted then and he believes we should even 
now.  This shows agricultural interests that they are not the only industry that can impact water 
quality and their industry is only one of many concerns.  There was general agreement by the 
members to leave the list as written.  Bob said all other suggested changes have been 
incorporated into the document.  Ami Bennett moved the recommendation sent by Irene be 
incorporated into the plan with the exception of alphabetizing and that the corrected plan be 
adopted by the commission.  The motion was seconded by Mary Davidson and approved.   



 
Lew said he had attended the cover crop education program sponsored by the Gooding Soil 
conservation District, NRCS and U. of I Extension.  Lew reported the program was excellent and 
showed why cover crops are so important in southern Idaho.  He learned about new types of 
cover crops and their benefits to the soil.  He said he remembers that in the spring of the year 
there would be so much sand on the road south of Wendell that you couldn’t get to the Niagra 
Springs Park.  This problem was finally corrected when the farmer started planting a cover crop 
on his fields. 
 
Lew Asked Gale Kleinkopf for a report on the Stakeholder Advisory Group meeting sponsored 
by the U.of I. regarding a grant to the university for a study to map, understand and optimize 
food, energy and water systems in the Magic Valley.  Gale said the advisory board is made up of 
people who are very interested in water and what it will lead to in the future.  Representatives 
from many industries in the region sit on the panel.  The researchers will be using various 
models to project future growth in the region and it involves experts from around the country.  
He said the panel was put together to answer questions and comment on the needs of the 
region.  Mario de Haro-Marti said he is working on the technical side of the effort and at this 
time they are trying to put together as much information as they can about our region and its 
communities.  Ami Bennett asked if counties could contribute to the effort with such things as 
current land uses which can be obtained through county Planning and zoning Commission’s.  
Mario said he would make that suggestion. 
 
Lew asked Dan Suhr to give a report on the WAG meeting he attended earlier this month.  Dan 
said, at this time they are still trying to figure out time lines and settle on a definition of 
nuisance.  He said they still aren’t sure what the EPA wants.  Randy MacMillan said it’s a little 
confusing since some EPA people want to give the DEQ a little more latitude and others don’t.  
He said they had until April of 2019 to change the TMDL. 
 
Under other business, Bob Muffley said we will go to the county commissioners in January with 
the recommended changes to the plan.  Each county will  need to schedule their own public 
hearings.  Mario de Haro-Marti said the U. of I Extension will be having a pesticide applicators 
seminar on December 13th and 14th and will be holding a Risk Assessment and Management 
seminar for dairies in Twin Falls on November 16th, January 24th and March 7th. 
 
Being no further business the meeting was adjourned at 1:50pm. 
 
        Respectfully Submitted 
         
 
         
        Bob J. Muffley, Executive Director 
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